 Houston County Commissioners Meeting

       January 20, 2015
      Warner Robins, Georgia

The Houston County Board of Commissioners met in regular session at 6:00 p.m. on Tuesday, January 20, 2015 at the Houston County Annex in Warner Robins, Georgia with Chairman Stalnaker presiding and Commissioners McMichael, Walker, Thomson and Robinson present.  Also present were Director of Administration Barry Holland, Director of Operations Robbie Dunbar, Human Resource Director Ken Carter, Fire/HEMA Chief Jimmy Williams, District Attorney George Hartwig, Purchasing Director Mark Baker, Chief Building Inspector Tim Andrews, Captain Beth Shafer, Attorney Jeff Grube, Ken Pritchard-Phoenix Center Community Service Board Chairman, Elaine Pritchard, Walton and Becky Wood and County Attorney Tom Hall.

Commissioner McMichael led the audience in the Invocation.

Senior Airman Sarah Weede led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and then detailed her career in the Air Force.  She born and raised in Lubbock, Texas.  Due to the many family members who have served in the different branches of service and her own sense of wanting to be part of something bigger than herself she joined the Air Force after two years of college.  She is currently serving as a training evaluator with the 461st Operations Group, J-Stars on Robins Air Force Base and has been here for over three years.  She was recently selected for Staff Sergeant.  She remarked that the local community is very military friendly and welcoming.
Chairman Stalnaker recognized Houston County Sheriff’s Captain Beth Shafer who spoke about Team Red, White & Blue.  Captain Shafer explained that the non-profit organization was founded about two years ago and has the stated purpose of helping veterans transition into society following separation from the military.  The group’s activities include both physical and social events that strive to help military veterans feel connected to their community.  She was accompanied by Chapter Captain Josh Winters and several other members of the Red, White, & Blue Warner Robins Chapter which has around 150 members. 
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the minutes of January 6, 2015.  

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the hire of Mr. Eric Z. Edwards for the position of Assistant District Attorney at Grade 27-B effective January 21, 2015.  
Mr. Edwards introduced himself to the Board and remarked that he was eager to start.

Motion by Mr. Walker, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the hire of Ms. Lori Branigan for the position of Deputy Clerk in the Superior Court Clerk’s Office at Grade 12-B effective January 21, 2015.

Tom Hall presented a second reading of an amendment to Section 26-62(a)(4)d.3 which spells out additional emergency powers that may be exercised during a declared local state of emergency.  This will bring the County’s ordinance in line with State law.  The first reading and public hearing was held at the January 6th Board meeting.

Chairman Stalnaker then opened a public hearing on the amendment.
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There was no opposition.

Chief Williams reiterated that this matter was brought to his attention by a local gun advocacy group.

There being no further comments, the hearing was closed.

Motion by Ms. Robinson, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve an amendment to the Houston County Code of Ordinances deleting the word “firearms” from Section 26-62(a)(4)d.3, which section now reads as follows:  

3. To suspend or limit the sale, dispensing or transportation of alcoholic 

                beverages, explosives, flammable liquids and substances.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to concur with a City of Perry annexation request for:

Tract A:

All that tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lot 171 of the Tenth Land District of Houston County, Georgia, being known and designated as Tract “A”, comprising 3.301 acres, more or less and having such shapes, metes, bounds, courses and distances as are shown on a plat of survey prepared by Donaldson, Garrett & Associates, Inc., dated October 7, 2005 and recorded in Plat Book 65, Page 213, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  Said plat of survey and the recorded copy thereof are hereby made a part of this description by reference thereto.  Also included in this parcel is that portion of the old Houston Lake Road, State Route 127 right of way adjacent to the westerly line of Tract “A”, described above and shown on the plat of survey of record in Plat Book 74, Page 99, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  The said plat and the record thereof are incorporated herein by reference for all purposes.
Tract No. 2:
All that tract or parcel of land situate, lying and being in Land Lot 171 of the Tenth Land District of Houston County, Georgia and in the City of Perry, and being shown as TRACT No. 2 containing 0.33 acres, as shown on a plat of survey prepared by Robert L. Story, Registered Land Surveyor No. 1853, dated December 20, 2013, revised March 2, 2014 and recorded in Plat Book 76, Page 85, Clerk’s Office, Houston Superior Court.  Said plat and the recorded copy thereof are hereby made a part of this description by reference thereto.

Chairman Stalnaker directed Barry Holland to address the matter of water sales to the developed property when corresponding with the City of Perry on this annexation.

Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve Board reappointments as follows:

Library Board:

Carrie Smith

2-01-15 through 2-01-19

Pamela Yates 

2-01-15 through 2-01-19

Jim Newton

2-01-15 through 2-01-19

Middle Georgia Regional Development Authority:

Tommy Stalnaker   
1-01-15 through 12-31-18

Joe Brownlee
      
1-20-15 through 12-31-18
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Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. McMichael and carried unanimously to authorize support for the upcoming 5th Annual “Run 2 End Alzheimer’s at the Landing’s” (formerly the Claxton Road Race) to benefit the Central Georgia Alzheimer’s Association.  The event will take place on Saturday, April 4, 2015 starting and finishing at the Landing Pointe Plaza in Bonaire.  The Sheriff Department has agreed to assist with traffic control during the hours of the race.  

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Thomson and carried unanimously to approve Chairman Stalnaker to sign Change Order #1 on the Landfill Pond 2 Outfall Replacement project with LeClay Construction, Inc. increasing the original contract price of $38,750 by $791 for a total amended contract price of $39,541.  There is no increase to the contract time.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the award of one new 2015 Ford F-350 one-ton regular cab truck with service body for use in the Public Buildings Department to Nextran Truck Center of Macon at a cost of $27,360.  SPLOST 2012 will fund this purchase.
Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to approve the award of one new 2015 Ford Fusion S sedan for use in the District Attorney’s office to David Ragan Ford of Perry at a cost of $18,122.  The total cost of this vehicle will be reimbursed by DA Hartwig from drug forfeiture funds.

Motion by Mr. McMichael, second by Ms. Robinson and carried unanimously to approve the payment of bills totaling $3,259,864.87.
Chairman Stalnaker then opened the meeting for public comments.
Ms. Becky Wood, 426 Sandefur Road, Kathleen thanked the Board for the reappointment of Ms. Smith, Ms. Yates and Mr. Newton to the Library Board.  She commented that all three were engaged and conscientious hard-working members.  Chairman Stalnaker thanked Ms. Wood for her comments and stated that she could include herself in that regard and remarked that the Board would soon be recognizing her for serving on the Library Board.

There being no further public comments, the meeting was continued.
The Chairman then asked for comments from the Commissioners.

Chairman Stalnaker thanked the members of Team Red, White & Blue for coming to the meeting and sharing their mission for helping veterans.  He then gave a brief overview of the County’s FY2014 fiscal audit.  For several years in a row the County’s year-end audit has resulted in an ‘unqualified opinion’, which is the best possible outcome, with no findings, deficiencies or non-compliance issues. Financial highlights for the FY2014 fiscal year include a $4.3 million increase in fund balance, an increase in days in reserve from approximately 6 months to 6.77 months, revenues of $53.3 million exceeding expenditures of $48.6 million, and the fact that the County has no general obligation debt in either governmental or business-type activities.  He commended all employees, department heads, constitutional officers and elected officials for their continued efforts in managing their budgets.  He remarked that these actions would help the County to take care of its employees in terms of benefits and pay in the upcoming FY2016 budget year.  He also thanked the Board members for their combined efforts as well.  In closing, he remarked that Houston County believes strongly in transparency in government.
Mr. Walker thanked the Chairman, the other Board members and the employees for working together as a team and remarked that he was proud to be a part of it.
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Ms. Robinson stated that she was proud of the County for yet another clean audit and remarked that we were blessed to be in our current financial position.

   
Mr. Thomson thanked the employees and commended Chairman Stalnaker for taking the initiative and ‘beating the drum’ on the issue of budget management ever since taking office

    Mr. McMichael was proud that the County had no findings in the audit, that our investments were secure, and that all departments were in budget for the fiscal year.  He credited the cooperation of all department heads and employees for a successful year.  He also commended Comptroller Sandi Stalnaker for a phenomenal job well done.
    There being no further comments, the meeting was continued.
Motion by Mr. Thomson, second by Mr. Walker and carried unanimously to adjourn 

     the meeting.
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